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TOWN OF WESTMINSTER

11 South Street

WESTMINSTER, MASSACHUSETTS 01473

(978) 874-7409 ( Fax (978) 874-7462
BOARD OF HEALTH


Meeting Minutes

  March 1, 2023
Members Present: Chairman, Mr. Edward Simoncini; Dr. Michael Popik; Mr. Matthew Pearson; Health Agent, Ms. Abigail Conlin; Administrative Assistant; Ms. Stephanie Wiseman
Others Present: Mr. Jerry Powers; 3 Virginia Ave, Marcie Prather ; Identity Coffee Co. ; Sean Morrison; 61B Old Oak Ave.; Christine Gentry; 61B Old Oak Ave.; Kevin Quinn, Quinn Engineering, Inc.
Call to Order

4:30 pm Mr. Edward Simoncini calls the meeting to order.
Sign Minutes 

Minutes from 10.15.2022 approved 3-0 signed

Minutes from Public Hearing on 2.22.23 approved 3-0 signed

Variance Approvals/ Hearings
· Identity Coffee Company

· Request for variance: 2 Bay- 

· Make a motion

The restaurant only has the space for a 2 bay sink, which requires a variance.  Mr. Simoncini made a comment that we only do this variance for a part time camp.  This restaurant is only open for half the year, it is at a ski resort.  They only serve coffee, tea, and sandwiches.  The sandwiches are just a few different sandwiches. The board stated that they would approve the variance for this year, as long as they fix the issue by next season.  Dr. Popik made a motion to approve with the condition of having it fixed by next ski season, and the menu remains the same.  Mr. Pearson seconds the motion. Roll call vote:

Mr. Ed Simoncini – aye

Dr. Michael Popik – aye

Mr. Matthew Pearson - aye

All in favor Unanimous 3-0.  Variance approved with conditions.  

· 131 Ellis Rd 
· New home, septic plan reviewed by Abby

· No variances requested
Mr. Simoncini had questions regarding who signed for the subdivision to be divided initially.  Ms. Abigail Conlin is going to do research and get back to the board.  Mr. Ed Simoncini makes a motion to approve the septic plans, Dr. Popik seconds the motion. Roll call vote:

Mr. Ed Simoncini – aye

Dr. Michael Popik – aye

Mr. Matthew Pearson – aye

All in favor Unanimous 3-0.  Approved
· 61 Old Oak Ave

· Request to lift season restriction to year round use.
Continued from meeting on 2.1.23 & 2.15.23.  Mr. Simoncini discussed some thoughts regarding tight tanks, the biggest being a financial burden to homeowners, meaning some will just allow it to overflow.  That being said it’s important that they keep up with pumping.  Mr. Kevin Quinn was able to show the board that a 1 bedroom septic system will not fit in that area.  Mr. Simoncini agrees that they cannot fit a system in that area.  Mr. Matthew Pearson makes a motion to approve, however Mr. Simoncini had some conditions he would like implemented, he would like to have an alarm and siren on the outside of the home, so others can report, as well as a 5 year review of the tight tank, so he makes a motion to approve with following conditions, Mr. Matthew Pearson agrees with the alarm, but the 5 year inspection may not be enforceable. Dr. Popik agrees with Mr. Pearson, he agrees with the alarm, but the inspection just wouldn’t be enforceable. Mr. Simoncini makes a motion to approve the use of the tight tank at 61 Old Oak Ave year around with the following condition:
The approved flow remains at 110 GPD (one bedroom). Conditioned upon installation of Transmission of the alarm signal to a locus manned 24 hours per day or an Alarm with a strobe light and audible alarm on the front of dwelling visible from the street with a placard with a phone number to call.   All other restriction’s stay the same. Dr. Popik seconds the motion.  Roll call vote: 
Mr, Ed Simoncini – aye



Dr. Michael Popik - aye



Mr. Matthew Pearson – aye

All in favor 3-0 Unanimous.  Approved with noted conditions.

Application Approvals 
· ANR Lot 86 Worcester Rd

· Originally split into 4 lots w/ fist ANR

· Removed 4th lot and added the land back to the remaining 3 lots

· Submitted COC for existing home with repaired septic
They are attempting to combine 2 lots back together.  Mr. Simoncini wants to be sure that the lots are not leaving one lot too small for a reserve septic.  Ms. Conlin showed him that the lots were perc’d before, so they have met the requirements for an ANR lot. Mr. Simoncini makes a motion to allow Ms. Conlin to sign the ANR, allowing lots 1C & 2A to be recombined. Dr. Popik seconded the motion. Roll Call Vote:

Mr, Ed Simoncini – aye


Dr. Michael Popik - aye


Mr. Matthew Pearson – aye

All in favor 3-0 Unanimous. Approve. Allow Ms. Conlin to sign ANR.
New Business
 
· Tight Tank Discussion
· Discuss Public Hearing Comments/questions
· Mr. Matthew Pearson updated the board regarding his findings about the wetlands or flood plain definitions, in the FEMA, MA GIS maps.

· Mr. Ed Simoncini noted that he came across things that were asked to be defined:  watershed is mentioned 2x in our septic regulations- so it should be is defined, nitrogen effluent treatment is mentioned once in our septic regulations, so it should be defined, resource area is mentioned once in our well regulations so it should be defined, flood plain is mentioned 2x in our well regulations, so it should be defined; buffer zone, it is not mentioned in either regulations, therefore should not be required to be defined; development is also not mentioned in our regulations, so again, should not be required to be defined, cluster development is mentioned 2x in our septic in regards to 310 CMR 15 (open land deeded in a deed restriction) so we should define it as defined in 310 CMR 15, there was a concern on changing flood plains- wetlands are required to be flagged, reducing the setback to wetlands- we can’t regulate anything that doesn’t create a public health concern. Therefore is should be changed.  All changes need to be gone thru by town counsel.  Mr. Simoncini will send the regulations to Ms. Conlin, and Ms. Conlin and Mrs. Wiseman will check on the grammar/punctuations.  No changes will be made to the actual content by them.
Mr. Powers discussed his concern regarding the setback changes, and the definitions of flood plain.  The board asked to have the specific area he is speaking about to Ms. Conlin to be sure everyone is on the same page.  Move to the next meeting
Other Business
· PFAS updates
· Mr. Simoncini made note that the LSP only needs to update the weekly IRA plan once a quarter.  The LSP wants to put in 10 wells to grab samples and put them further out from the ones they have already drilled to get an idea of the concentration and the way it seems to be moving. They will all be detailed to not move the contaminated soil.  They will need to produce well applications to us in a timely manner to be processed as long as they continue to use the same process.  We are till waiting on some data on the applications.  We have asked everyone involved, Ms. Conlin will continue to check on it.
· Unipay and fee schedule

· Discuss edits and possibly vote to recommend fee changes to Select Board
Ms. Conlin updated all the information that was submitted to us.  They will need to be looked at by the select board.  Mr. Simoncini doesn’t think they need to approve the changes, but Ms. Conlin will check with the Town Administrator.
· Short Term Rentals- updates 
Ms. Conlin asked if she could email town counsel and Stephanie Lahtinen suggested we wait until the by-laws are accepted or denied.  Dr. Popik wanted to know if public comments can still be submitted.  Ms. Conlin will send the information to Dr. Popik for review.  The fire department was not allowed to complete inspections in order to give permits to them, but will need to be looked at.  Is it possible to restrict the short term rentals to housing that connected to the sources?  They could over load or over utilize the system causing a public health concern.  Also will it drop a lot of work into the BOH’s lap?  Is it any more than hotel and motels do?  Should any regulation closely follow what the regulations for hotels and motels do now?  Should there be an information night?  Just because there isn’t a way to enforce doesn’t mean we shouldn’t make the rules/regulations.
Board Concerns
Health Agent 
There were some good things learned at the title 5 conference.  Order letters to be sent to homes non-compliant with title 5.

Mr. Simoncini would like to know if Ms. Horrigan of the treasurer’s office, about the title 5 septic loan program.  Ms. Conlin will check.

Adjournment

Mr. Simoncini makes a motion to adjourn, Dr. Popik seconds the motion, all in favor 3-0 Unanimous.  Meeting adjourned at 6:15 pm.

________________________ 
     _______________________________          ___________________   

Edward Simoncini      
                    Dr. Michael Popik


      Matthew Pearson

Date:__________________

